Village of Aurora Board of Trustees

Regular Monthly Meeting

April 18, 2012

Held at the Aurora Firehouse Meeting Room

Present:  Mayor Bonnie Bennett, Trustees George Farenthold, Janet Murphy, Alan Ominsky and Marie Taylor

Others Present:  Village Clerk Ann Balloni, Treasurer Deborah Brooks, Code Enforcement Officer Michael Piechuta, Planning Board Chair Nancy Gil, Zoning Board of Appeals Chair Cathy Patella, David Brooks, Jeri Vargo, Elizabeth Knight, Pat Foser, Laura Holland, Matt Stevenson, John Wedler, Jeff Blum, Becky Garbinsky, Ted Garbinsky, John Miller, Sue Edinger and Grace Bates

Call to Order:  Mayor Bennett called the Regular Meeting to order at 7:12 pm and the Board rose for the Pledge of Allegiance

Trustee Farenthold reminded those present that he is married to Lisa Marsh Ryerson, President of Wells College.

Approval of the Minutes

On motion by Trustee Taylor, seconded by Trustee Murphy, the Board voted to approve the March 28, 2012 Minutes.  

AYE:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy and Taylor

NAY:  None

ABSTAIN:  Ominsky

Motion carried.

Visitor Recognition

Mayor Bennett changed the order of the agenda to address the proposed tobacco policy and emphasized that this is not a public hearing.  In January 2012, Trustees Farenthold and Murphy attended a presentation by the Cayuga County Health Network encouraging municipalities to adopt tobacco policies for their communities.  Mr. Farenthold and Ms. Murphy, upon meeting with Deb Mendzef, Tobacco Free Program Coordinator for the Cayuga County Health Network, and reviewing neighboring municipality’s policies, drafted a tobacco free policy for the Village of Aurora (attached).  Trustee Farenthold mentioned child safety and public health issues while Trustee Murphy discussed the inevitability of implementing a policy and creating one that is inexpensive and less intrusive to better fit our village while State funding is available.
Mayor Bennett invited village residents to express their views on the proposed policy.     
Laura Holland questioned if the proposal was a policy, resolution or law and Trustee Farenthold responded that it is a Tobacco Free Policy.  Ms. Holland also questioned whether enforcement would include non village owned properties.  

Several present expressed concern regarding informing and educating residents/visitors about the policy and believe this may discourage people from visiting Aurora.  Many voiced their objection to the policy due to current New York State and Cayuga County Laws already in place.  

Cathy Patella agreed that the village playground should be smoke free, but questioned whether a problem existed that warranted adopting a policy.  Many agreed and Jeri Vargo and Kit Van Orman both submitted letters to the Board (attached) addressing the potential slippery slope of said policy.  
Though the vast majority present at the meeting voiced their disagreement over all or most of the tobacco free policy, Trustee Farenthold noted that many in favor of the policy were not in attendance.  

Mayor Bennett stated her belief that village legislation should address actual problems and closed the Visitor Recognition portion of the meeting at 8:04pm.

Announcements

Mayor Bennett:  The Village Newsletter incorrectly stated the Town of Ledyard voted for a ban on fracking when, in actuality, it was a moratorium.  

At the April Village Association meeting we learned there is concern that Cayuga Lake’s level is down 26 inches and the invasive weed Hydrilla was discovered in an inlet in Ithaca.

Mayor Bennett extended a warm welcome to our newest board member, Alan Ominsky.  

Treasurer Debbie Brooks announced that, due to Ralph Yale’s retirement, we are short one water hauler.  

TREASURER’S REPORT
On motion by Trustee Murphy, second by Trustee Taylor, the Board accepted the Treasurer’s Report.

AYE:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously

BUDGET MODIFICATIONS

Approval of Budget Modifications

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, second by Trustee Taylor, the Board approved the following General and Sewer Budget Fund Modifications:

General Fund

$607.50     FROM    A3310.4  Enhanced law - Contractual 
                  TO         A1460.1  Records Management – Personal Services
$1,575.83   FROM   A7310.2  Youth Program - Equipment
                   TO          A5110.2  Street Maintenance – Equipment

$300.93      From  A7140.41  Playground/Recreational – Contractual

                   TO      A1620.45  Buildings – Fuel Oil
$1,939.58    FROM  A7140.4   Youth Program – Personal Services

                   TO        A5110.4   Street Maintenance – Contractual

SEWER FUND
$153.08         FROM   G8130.41  Sewer Treatment - Electric
                    TO          G8130.4  Sewer Treatment - Miscellaneous

AYE:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously                    
Approval of Abstract  #11
General Fund

On motion by Trustee Taylor, second by Trustee Ominsky, the Board approved the General Fund Abstract for payment.

Treasurer Brooks announced that she added $137.50 for copies of local laws filed with the State of New York.

Voucher number: 342, 343, 345-348, 350, 352-358, 360-369, 371 and 373-376.
Total Amount:  $10,652.40
AYE:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously

Water Fund

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, second by Trustee Taylor, the Board approved the Water Fund Abstract for payment.

Voucher Numbers: 344, 355, 356, 369, 372 and 374. 
Total Amount:  $2,015.53
AYE: Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously

Sewer Fund

On motion by Trustee Taylor, second by Trustee Murphy, the Board approved the Sewer Fund Abstract for payment

Voucher Numbers:  343, 344, 346, 349, 351, 354-356, 359, 361, 369 and 370.
Total Amount:  $3,373.80
AYE: Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor.
NAY:  None

Motion carried unanimously.
Committee Reports

Buildings and Grounds:  No Report

Parks and Recreation:  Trustee Murphy and Carolyn Connors are working on hiring lifeguards for the swim program.

Streets and Public Safety:  Trustee Farenthold reported there is a meeting of the Upstate Safety Task Force at 1:00 on May 25th at the Fargo.  Representatives of the New York State Department of Transportation and Fingerlakes Railroad are slated to attend.  

Mr. Farenthold also mentioned some of our local historic signs are deteriorating and in need of repair/cleaning.

Water and Sewer:  Trustee Taylor reported the old sewage pump has been rebuilt, reinstalled and is working very well.  Ms. Taylor also reported that Mike White is attending a class in August.
Zoning Officer:  Mick Piechuta reported he is planning to meet with Village Attorney Tom Blair to discuss the Zwigard’s code violations.

Mr. Piechuta also reported he will submit his monthly report to the Village Clerk.

Old Business

Budget:  The youth program budget now includes a Friday Night Family Swim, sending a lifeguard to an instructor’s class and a canopy for the beach area.  
Treasurer Brooks reported the tax levy increased to $1.80/$1000.00.
On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Taylor, the Board voted to approve the 2012-2013 budget.

AYES: Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor.

NAYS: None

Motion carried unanimously

On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Murphy, the Board approved $700.00 for the Transportation Project of Cayuga County (Scat Van).

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously

Tobacco Policy:  Trustee Murphy recommended amendments to the policy along with a work session to include members of the public.  Trustee Farenthold requested a Resolution to adopt the tobacco policy.  Mayor Bennett called for a vote to determine if the Board should proceed with drafting a tobacco policy.

Bennett:  NAY

Farenthold: AYE

Murphy:  AYE

Ominsky:  NAY

Taylor:  AYE

Trustee Murphy will contact Deb Mendzef and report back at next month’s meeting.  

New Business

Records Destruction Authorization:  On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Board approved authorizing disposal of Village records.  (see attached Resolution and list)

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously

Weddings:  Mayor Bennett reported a request from Scipio Town Supervisor, Keith Batman, to be appointed as the wedding official of the Village of Aurora.  Mr. Batman has booked several weddings at the Aurora Inn through October of 2012.  Mayor Bennett is inclined to let him officiate for the weddings he has already committed to, but expressed concern regarding the legality and infringing on her duties as the mayor.  
On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Ominsky, the Board voted to send a letter to the Aurora Inn with their concerns.

AYES:  Bennett, Farenthold, Murphy, Ominsky and Taylor.

NAYS:  None

Motion carried unanimously

Trustee Farenthold requested support for Gabe Torres and his current movie project, possibly shooting in Aurora.  The Aurora Village Board of Trustees unanimously gives its wholehearted support to Gabe Torres’ proposal to shoot in Aurora for his upcoming movie.
On motion by Trustee Farenthold, seconded by Trustee Taylor, the Board voted to adjourn the monthly meeting at 9:25pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Balloni

Village Clerk
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